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BOARD OF FIRE COMMISSIONERS  
TRUCKEE MEADOWS FIRE PROTECTION DISTRICT (TMFPD) 

 
TUESDAY 9:00 a.m. MAY 16, 2017 
 
PRESENT: 

Bob Lucey, Chair 
Marsha Berkbigler, Vice Chair 

Vaughn Hartung, Commissioner 
 

Jan Galassini, Chief Deputy County Clerk 
David Watts-Vial, Legal Counsel 

Charles Moore, Fire Chief 
 
ABSENT: 

Kitty Jung, Commissioner 
Jeanne Herman, Commissioner 

 
 The Board convened at 9:07 a.m. in regular session in the Commission 
Chambers of the Washoe County Administration Complex, 1001 East Ninth Street, Reno, 
Nevada. Following the Pledge of Allegiance to the flag of our Country, the Clerk called 
the roll and the Board conducted the following business: 
 
17-071F AGENDA ITEM 3  Public Comment. 
 
 Patrick McLaughlin asked about the level of paramedic service that would 
be available given the closing of a nearby fire station which had been 3.3 miles from his 
house. The new station was 6.2 miles away and he reported there were occasions when 
Station #35 was not staffed. He requested Truckee Meadows Fire Protection District 
(TMFPD) Fire Chief Charles Moore hold another town hall meeting and he invited Chair 
Lucey to attend. He wondered when his questions would be answered. Chair Lucey 
responded the Board could not answer questions at the meeting but he directed staff to 
meet with Mr. McLaughlin after the meeting. 
 
 Roger Puccinelli asked for an update about Chief Moore’s progress on the 
topic of mutual aid. At the February meeting, Chief Moore said the nearest fire station to 
Mr. Puccinelli’s house was far away with no freeway access. Mr. Puccinelli said they 
made that drive in 12 minutes but alleged the County took 46 minutes to arrive 
responding to his call. He asked the Board put fire protection ahead of other issues. 
 
 Scott Farrell stated Mr. McLaughlin asked his question and he had nothing 
further to add.  
 
 Ed Pitchford claimed many Verdi residents felt they did not have adequate 
fire protection. He pointed out Verdi lost 25 volunteers and alleged Galena and Gerlach 
also lost volunteers. He said there were no volunteers in Verdi and, while there were four 
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fire vehicles, there was nobody to drive them. He commented response time had gone up 
as had insurance rates. He brought up a petition signed by more than 300 Verdi residents 
asking for certain things in the budget. He alleged there was no justification for the 
Hidden Valley fire station to be moved and requested the Board consider providing a fire 
station in Verdi before moving an operational fire station. He requested they put the topic 
on the June agenda. 
 
 Michael Widmer, a semi-retired employee with the Washoe County 
Department of Water Resources, stated he was outside on August 2, 2016 when his 
neighbor’s house went up in flames. He said while deciding whether to evacuate, he 
witnessed inadequate firefighting. He felt if his house caught fire it would burn to the 
ground and said he felt the residents of Verdi were being ignored. He sought leadership 
from the Board. 
 
 Rich Loverde mentioned at a Verdi community meeting he asked what 
would be done immediately to help the residents of Verdi. He had requested a written fire 
plan to prevent future disasters such as the Puccinelli fire but heard no response. He 
requested a documented plan. 
 
 Carly Borchard said she was a member of the West Truckee Meadows/ 
Verdi Township Citizen Advisory Board (CAB) as well as the City of Reno 
Neighborhood Advisory Board (NAB). She stressed fire protection was very important to 
Verdi residents especially considering the development planned through the City of 
Reno. She claimed population was projected to double yet insufficient infrastructure was 
in place. She opined the County’s fire service had to be up to par since she felt the Reno 
Fire Department could not properly protect its population. She requested they retain the 
closed Verdi fire station’s land for future use. 
 
17-072F AGENDA ITEM 4 Commissioners’/Fire Chief’s announcements, 

requests for information, topics for future agendas, and statements relating 
to items not on the Agenda.  (No discussion among Commissioners will 
take place on this item). 

 
  Fire Chief Charles Moore announced construction on station 14 would 
begin in July, 2017 and they would know the guaranteed maximum price from the 
contractor around mid-June. He anticipated a 10 or 11 month construction period. He 
stated there was a segment missing in the Verdi fire report about the Truckee Meadows 
Fire Protection District’s (TMFPD) global response to rural fire, so he returned it for 
completion and hoped to bring it to the board in June. He mentioned the key issue was 
whether the fire department’s response was material to the outcome of fire. He said by 
the time they arrived to the Verdi home there was substantial fire involvement and it 
would be important for the Verdi community to understand what fire services they had. 
Finally, Chief Moore read a letter from Curtis and Liz Weishahn which was placed on 
file with the Clerk. He noted he would bring back the donation mentioned in the 
Weishahn’s letter to the Board as an action item at the June meeting. 
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  Commissioner Berkbigler asked if the Verdi study would present 
information about how to address the concerns of Verdi citizens. Chief Moore responded 
that information would be best given at a community meeting since the study would 
focus on whether the fire department’s performance was material to the outcome of the 
fire and the department’s global capability with respect to rural fire protection. He felt the 
issue in Verdi was due to water resource problems and not the proximity to the fire. 
 
  Answering Commissioner Berkbigler’s question about the volunteer fire 
station, Chair Moore said the County owned it but there were complications in rebuilding 
it. The historical society wanted to take ownership of the schoolhouse which was on the 
same lot as the station. Chair Lucey suggested bringing back the topic at a different 
meeting since it was not on the day’s agenda. Commissioner Berkbigler agreed and asked 
that it be brought back at a later time for discussion.  
 
  Commissioner Hartung asked Chief Moore to present the historic numbers 
of fire and Emergency Medical Services (EMS) calls out of Verdi to determine if a career 
station was warranted. He remarked there was a desire for a full-time station in 
Wadsworth but the number of calls did not justify one. He commented the mutual aid 
agreement was waiting for the City of Reno’s ratification and it had already been signed 
by the City of Sparks. He wondered what the timeline for the development of proper 
infrastructure would be if the City of Reno approved subdivisions in the Verdi area.  
 
  Chair Lucey directed Chief Moore to notify him if a community meeting 
was scheduled so he could attend. He promoted a wildfire awareness meeting on Sunday 
May 21, 2017 from noon to 2 p.m. 
 
 CONSENT ITEMS 
 
17-073F 5A  Approval of minutes from the April 18, 2017 meeting. 
 
17-074F 5B Discussion and possible approval of an Interlocal Agreement – 

Washoe County Sheriff Raven Helicopter Program and the Truckee 
Meadows Fire Protection District [$65,000] for the provision, when 
requested of a helicopter or other aircraft and personnel and to approve 
reimbursement for services rendered throughout the year by the Washoe 
County Sheriff’s Office to be paid in accordance with the Interlocal 
Agreement. 

 
17-075F 5C  Approval of a Cooperative Agreement and corresponding Annual 

Operating Plan between the Truckee Meadows Fire Protection District and 
the Storey County Fire Department. 

 
17-076F 5D Approve a Water Rights Deed between Truckee Meadows Fire 

Protection District as Grantor and the Truckee Meadows Water Authority, 
as Grantee in support of new water service to Truckee Meadows Fire 
Station 14 located at 470 Foothill Road. 



PAGE 4  MAY 16, 2017 

  
17-077F 5E Discussion and possible approval to amend certain articles to the 

Truckee Meadows Chief Officers Association Collective Bargaining 
Agreement to include the position of Division Chief Effective May 16, 
2017. 

 
17-078F 5F  Accept donation of a Panasonic 50” monitor with an estimated value 

of $500 from the Nevada Department of Education in support of the 
Truckee Meadows Fire Protection District Lemmon Valley Volunteer Fire 
Station #223 and to express appreciation for the thoughtful contribution. 

 
17-079F 5G  Accept a monetary donation in the amount of $700 from Marsha 

Berkbigler, $500 from Vaughn Hartung, $500 from Jeanne Herman, $300 
from Charles Moore, and $99 from Thomas and Jaqueline Daly in support 
of and on behalf of the Truckee Meadows Firefighters Association Local 
3895 to fund scholarships for children ages 11-14 throughout our 
community to attend the 2017 Fire Kids Camp, and to express sincere 
appreciation for the thoughtful contribution. 

 
 Fire Chief Charles Moore asked to pull Agenda Item 5H from the consent 
items for further clarification. Commissioner Berkbigler read the donations, Agenda 
Items 5F and 5G. 
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Berkbigler, seconded by Commissioner 
Hartung, which motion duly carried with Commissioners Jung and Herman absent, it was 
ordered that the Consent Agenda Items 5A through 5G be approved. Any and all 
Resolutions or Interlocal Agreements pertinent to Consent Agenda Items 5A through 5G 
are attached hereto and made a part of the minutes thereof. 
 
17-080F 5H  Accept a monetary donation in the amount of $5,500 from Vaughn 

Hartung and $5,500 from Bob Lucey to fund overtime for Truckee 
Meadows Fire Protection District employees to participate in the 2017 Fire 
Kids Camp, and to express sincere appreciation for the thoughtful 
contribution. 

 
 Chief Moore clarified the two donations in Agenda Item 5H were coming 
from Chair Lucey and Commissioner Hartung’s discretionary funds from the County, not 
from their personal accounts. He stated the staff report did not make that clear. Chair 
Lucey confirmed the donations were coming from their discretionary accounts. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Berkbigler, seconded by Commissioner 
Hartung, which motion duly carried with Commissioners Jung and Herman absent, it was 
ordered that the Agenda Item 5H be accepted. 
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17-081F AGENDA ITEM 6  I.A.F.F. Local 3895 Report 
 
 Chair Lucey announced there were no representatives from the 
International Association of Fire Fighters (IAFF) Local 3895 present to give a report. 
 
17-082F AGENDA ITEM 7  Promotional Announcement 
 Division Chief Joe Kammann 
 
 Fire Chief Charles Moore announced the promotion of Joe Kammann 
from Captain to Division Chief of Emergency Medical Services (EMS). He praised Mr. 
Kammann’s paramedic abilities and stated the department received more compliments on 
their ability to deliver medical services than any other service they provided. Mr. 
Kammann’s wife Heather pinned the new badge on him and Chair Lucey congratulated 
him on the promotion. 
 
17-083F AGENDA ITEM 8  A.  Discussion and possible direction to staff on the 

Fire Chief Report to include the following items related to fire district 
operations: 

  1. Volunteer Program Update 
  2. Update on Division and Deputy Chief selection 
  3. Fuels Management Update 
  4. Presentation on District’s use of Drones 
  5. Burn Permit Update 
 B.  Career Statistics and Report for February and March 2017 
 C.  Volunteer Statistics and Report for February and March 2017 
 
 Fire Chief Charles Moore stated by the end of June he hoped to have close 
to 100 volunteers. He noted they had promoted Joe Kammann to Division Chief of 
Emergency Medical Services (EMS) and announced they had selected Matt Loughran as 
Division Chief of Fire Training. He praised the reputation Mr. Blockerin received 
throughout the country. Since the Truckee Meadows Fire Protection District (TMFPD) 
had not intended to hire two Division Chiefs, they intended to forego the position of 
Fuels Management Officer. He noted staff indicated they wanted to support the training 
program on both the volunteer and the career side. He mentioned they had not yet found a 
candidate for Deputy Chief and they would be restarting the search in June.  
 
 Chief Moore introduced his vision of creating a transfer station for 
vegetative waste since one already existed for cardboard, aluminum, and plastic. He 
claimed there were many burn permits requested and each one represented a fire risk to 
the community. He said four controlled fires escaped their confines during the year but 
fortunately none escalated to a severe fire. He noted the Little Valley Fire began as a 
controlled burn performed by professionals. He said the strategy was to reduce the 
number of burn permits issued and give residents a chance to dispose of vegetative waste 
by means other than filling a Waste Management (WM) garbage can. Pending the ability 
to find suitable land, the District would compost, chip, and burn all vegetation; WM 
agreed to partner with the District on the project. He noted it would require a Special Use 
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Permit (SUP), but they already had a chipper and had funds allocated for a burn box. 
Firefighters would then do the burning rather than citizens. He hoped to see one transfer 
station in the North Valleys in late fall and, if successful, they could try something 
similar in the south. 
 
 Commissioner Hartung mentioned he had a working relationship with a 
family in Spanish Springs that took clean yard waste from residents and owned a 
commercial chipper. He offered to introduce them to the County to discuss a potential 
partnership. Chair Lucey suggested Commissioner Hartung and Chief Moore speak after 
the meeting. 
 
 Commissioner Berkbigler cited the staff report and asked if the six Verdi 
volunteers actually lived in Verdi. Chief Moore replied only one or two volunteers lived 
in Verdi and commented it was a challenge in any community to find volunteers who 
lived in the area. He said the strategy for utilizing volunteers would be to place them pre-
emptively when weather events approached. 
 
 Chief Moore said he would postpone the presentation on drones for 
another meeting. 
  
 There was no public comment on this item. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Hartung, seconded by Commissioner 
Berkbigler, which motion duly carried with Commissioners Jung and Hartung absent, it 
was ordered that Agenda Item 8 be accepted. 
  
17-084F AGENDA ITEM 9 Discussion and possible approval to create one 

additional Fire Division Chief position and to update the Districts current 
staffing plan/organizational to reflect the additional position. 

 
 There was no public comment on this item. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Berkbigler, seconded by Commissioner 
Hartung, which motion duly carried with Commissioners Jung and Herman absent, it was 
ordered that Agenda Item 9 be approved and updated. 
 
17-085F AGENDA ITEM 10  Discussion and possible approval to authorize staff 

to issue a request for debt financing for Station 14. 
 
 Fire Chief Charles Moore stated the District had $6 million in cash to 
build Station 14 but had discussed internally whether to spend all $6 million or hold some 
back for future capital expenditures. He projected the District would not have cash to 
build future stations. He explained they had to move Station 37 because the Special Use 
Permit (SUP) it utilized was expiring in 2018. Additionally they would need capital for 
rolling stock and facilities. Because they would not have funds for a potential large 
capital project, he recommended researching a way to leverage financing in the future. 
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He was researching the cost of full or partial funding for Station 14 and would present 
that to the Board for discussion at a later date. 
 
 Chair Lucey clarified the motion was not to recommend financing but 
merely to look into the possibilities. Commissioner Hartung asked how those projects 
would be financed, to which Chief Moore responded bonds were a possibility but it 
would more likely be medium-term financing. Chief Moore suggested two options were 
obtaining 10-year term funding or financing only some of the station costs. 
 
 There was no public comment on this item. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Berkbigler, seconded by Commissioner 
Hartung, which motion duly carried with Commissioners Jung and Herman absent, it was 
ordered that Agenda Item 10 be approved and authorized. 
 
17-086F AGENDA ITEM 11  Discussion and possible approval to re-assign a 

Water Tender project to an HGAC (or similar)-approved vendor in 
accordance with HGAC-contract pricing, in an amount of $222,474 per 
unit. 

 
 Fire Chief Charles Moore stated the District had issued Request for 
Proposals (RFPs) to Burton’s Fire, Inc., but the company had not performed as per the 
RFP. He alleged the company pushed a project back several months and the Truckee 
Meadows Fire Protection District (TMFPD) did not have confidence the vendor would 
execute the RFP as envisioned. He requested the District have the ability to exercise their 
rights as outlined in the RFP and reassign the contract to another vendor.  
  
 Answering Commissioner Hartung’s query, Chief Moore indicated the 
difference between a water tender and a water truck a construction company might use 
was the fire pump. Water trucks did not typically deliver the volume or pressure of water 
needed, and they did not contain proper compartment space, emergency lighting, or meet 
National Fire Protection Association (NFPA) requirements. Commissioner Hartung said 
those differences answered the question of why the District could not use commercial 
water trucks. 
 
 There was no public comment on this item. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Hartung, seconded by Commissioner 
Berkbigler, which motion duly carried with Commissioners Jung and Herman absent, it 
was ordered that Agenda Item 11 be approved. 
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17-087F AGENDA ITEM 12  Discussion and direction to staff regarding 2017 
Nevada Legislative Session and other legislative issues proposed by 
legislators, or by other entities permitted by the Nevada State Legislature 
to submit bill draft requests, or such legislative issues as may be deemed 
by the Chair or the Board to be of critical significance to Truckee 
Meadows Fire Protection District. 

 
 Fire Chief Charles Moore stated he had nothing to report.  
 
 There was no public comment on this item. 
 
 PUBLIC HEARINGS – 13 & 14 
 
17-088F AGENDA ITEM 13  Discussion and action on the Sierra Fire Protection 

District Tentative Budget, as well as possible changes to the adoption of 
the Final Budget for Fiscal Year 2017-18.  This item may be continued to 
Tuesday, May 23, 2017 at 9:00 AM. 

 
 The Chair opened the public hearing by calling on anyone wishing to 
speak for or against adoption of the final budget. There being no response, the hearing 
was closed. 
 
 Fire Chief Charles Moore commented that, even though the Sierra Fire 
Protection District no longer existed, the state required an accounting of how any funds 
from the prior year were disbursed. It would result in the adoption of a budget of $0.  
 
 Chief Financial Officer (CFO) for the Truckee Meadows Fire Protection 
District (TMFPD) Cindy Vance agreed with Chief Moore’s assertion. She noted they 
would also have to file a zero budget the following year because there was activity as of 
July 1, 2017 to transfer funds to the TMFPD. 
 
 There was no public comment on this item. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Berkbigler, seconded by Commissioner 
Hartung, which motion duly carried with Commissioners Jung and Herman absent, it was 
ordered that Agenda Item 13 be adopted. 
 
17-089F AGENDA ITEM 14  Discussion and action on the Truckee Meadows 

Fire Protection District Tentative Budget, as well as possible changes to 
the adoption of the Final Budget for Fiscal Year 2017-18.  This item may 
be continued on Tuesday, May 23, 2017 at 9:00 AM. 

 
 The Chair opened the public hearing by calling on anyone wishing to 
speak for or against adoption of the final budget. There being no response, the hearing 
was closed. 
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 Chief Financial Officer (CFO) for the Truckee Meadows Fire Protection 
District (TMFPD) Cindy Vance conducted a Powerpoint presentation with the following 
slides: Funds FY17/18; General Fund Overview – FY17/18; Revenues FY17/18; General 
Fund Overview – FY17/18 (two slides); Final Budget – 17/18; Expenses  FY 17/18; 
General Fund FY – 17/18; Proposed Staffing Levels – FY 17/18 (six slides); Capital 
Projects Fund – 16/17; Capital Outlay FY 17/18, Emergency Fund – 17/18; Other Funds 
– 17/18; and Conclusion – 17/18. She noted the services and supplies in the capital outlay 
category included fire masks, hydrant and hose supplies, and radios. She stated the fund 
put aside for anticipated retirements had a balance of around $1.9 million in compensated 
absences accrued. 
 
 Chair Lucey commented through cost efficiencies initiated by Chief 
Moore and the District, they had been able to repurpose staff and maintain expenses at a 
manageable level. He speculated even though revenues were increasing, they were not 
sufficient to meet the needs of the District. He indicated that, while the County received 
tax revenue from all citizens whether residents of the City of Reno or unincorporated 
County lands, the TMFPD was funded only from unincorporated citizens. He urged 
Board members that served on regional boards to continue to fight against annexation for 
that reason. 
 
 Responding to Commissioner Hartung’s question, Ms. Vance said Dena 
Wiggins was approved and hired as the department Human Resources (HR) specialist in 
November 2016. Chief Moore clarified the TMFPD’s HR administrator helped with 
hiring processes, resolving grievances, and addressing employee questions about benefits 
and health insurance. The District relied on County HR for larger things like labor 
negotiations but their department administrator handled day-to-day issues. 
 
 Commissioner Hartung asked where the new budgeted ambulance would 
be placed, to which Chief Moore responded it would replace the ambulance at Station 30. 
He reminded the Board that the Regional Emergency Medical Services Authority 
(REMSA) authorized the TMFPD to respond to calls south of Bellevue Road. When 
asked by Commissioner Hartung whether the District would be reimbursed as REMSA 
was, Chief Moore indicated they could bill for services and he would present a 
recommendation to the Board of appropriate fees to charge. Chief Moore indicated 
paramedics and firefighters would both operate the ambulance. He responded to 
Commissioner Hartung’s query that their engine would be taken out of service but it had 
been called upon very infrequently. He stressed the importance of citizens not having to 
wait for REMSA. Commissioner Hartung urged the District to push for reimbursement 
for services rendered since many calls were being made by people with insurance and by 
residents who were not indigent. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Hartung, seconded by Commissioner 
Berkbigler, which motion duly carried with Commissioners Jung and Herman absent, it 
was ordered that Agenda Item 14 be adopted. 
 



PAGE 10  MAY 16, 2017 

17-090F AGENDA ITEM 15  Announcements/Reports. 
 
 Commissioner Hartung requested the issue of ambulance cost recovery be 
put on the dashboard. Prompted by Chair Lucey’s reminder, Commissioner Hartung 
indicated he would discuss with Chief Moore the possibility of partnering with his 
contacts regarding yard waste disposal. 
 
 Commissioner Berkbigler asked for clarification of what would happen to 
the 21 percent ending fund balance if the State changed it to 13 percent, which was still 
possible given some pending legislation. She anticipated that issue being clearer by June. 
 
17-091F AGENDA ITEM 16   Possible Closed Session pursuant to NRS 288.220 

for the purpose of discussing with management representatives labor 
matters and negotiations. 

 
10:10 a.m.  On motion by Commissioner Berkbigler, seconded by Commissioner 
Hartung, which motion duly carried with Commissioners Jung and Herman absent, it was 
ordered that the meeting recess to a closed session following the conclusion of the Board 
of County Commissioners meeting for the purpose of discussing with management 
representatives labor matters and negotiations. 
 
 Deputy District Attorney David Watts-Vial suggested the Chair could call 
final public comment if desired and then reconvene after the closed session. 
 
17-092F AGENDA ITEM 17   Public Comment. 
 

Jim Sievers expressed surprise that in the Fiscal Year (FY) 2017/18 
budget, money was set aside for a new Hidden Valley fire station despite not hearing any 
complaints about fire protection there. He expressed disappointment that Verdi’s water 
tenders could be delayed. He noted he did not see fire station 351 listed online as a viable 
station despite having been told in November by Chief Moore he would list it as such. 

 
Sam Dehne spoke about Reno Fire Chief Dave Cochran, Truckee 

Meadows Fire Protection District (TMFPD) Fire Chief Charles Moore, and firefighting 
C130 cargo planes.  
 
 * * * * * * * * * * * 
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10:16 a.m.  Chair Lucey recessed the meeting until the completion of the closed 
session. 
 
1:18 p.m. There being no further business to discuss, the meeting was adjourned 
without objection.  
 
 
 
 
  ____________________________ 
  BOB LUCEY, Chair 
  Truckee Meadows Fire 
  Protection District  
ATTEST: 
 
 
 
 
_________________________________ 
NANCY PARENT, Washoe County Clerk 
and Ex-Officio Clerk, Truckee Meadows 
Fire Protection District  
 
Minutes Prepared By: 
Derek Sonderfan, Deputy County Clerk  
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